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     Northwestern,  North Carolina 

 

July PBMC Meeting Notes  
 

PJ tapped a dinner knife against an 
empty beer glass to call the July 
meeting to order.  Most in 
attendance hoped for a toast or a 
roast, but instead were introduced 
to John Clark from Clemmons, 
proud owner of a 1978 MGB.  We 
hope John will decide to join this 
merry band of ��������  car 
enthusiasts.  Ken Nicks had 
encouraged John to find the Wise 
Guys in Statesville.  This was quite 
an accomplishment since this fine 
dining establishment is no longer 
known as Wise Guys.  What is the 
new name? I forgot.   
 

We dispensed with the reports from 
all committees as none are 
functioning at this time.  We 
discussed the membership and 
decided to e-mail the list to active 
members in order for each of us to 
call folks or otherwise inform the 
executive committee of status of 
those who had not renewed their 
membership. I did not get an exact 
count, but there were about 20 
souls in attendance of the 36 paid 
members on the list.    
 

David Graham volunteered to be 
VP. No one objected so he started 
selling raffle tickets.  That is a 
most important duty of the VP of 
the PBMC.  A second duty is to 
take over as president when the 
members impeach PJ.   Next we  
 
Continued page 2, column 1 

September Lugnut Edition  
 

If you’ve noticed 2 newsletters this 
month it’s because the September 
edition of the Lugnut is in your 
mailbox early in order to 
accommodate the next club 
meeting. It’s hoped information 
about future club events and other 
news will be delivered in time for 
discussions and timely updates 
when members are together. 
 

If you look through this month’s 
newsletter you will see several 
upcoming events that should 
interest the club. I’m especially 
hoping the PBMC could support an 
event like the one mentioned on this 
page. However there are several 
interesting events scheduled in 
North Carolina by other clubs that 
our members can participate if they 
are brave and adventurous. I say 
brave and adventurous because my 
own little British car still makes 
every drive away from home more 
“exciting” than I want.  
 

Also I would like to thank this 
month’s contributors both from the 
PBMC itself as well as from other 
clubs who have allowed me to 
publish reprints about their LBC 
adventures. I recently had an 
encounter with an MGC, a car I had 
not previously known much about. 
So, read the article from Mark 
Saylor and the C Register. 
 

There is also a little news of 
interest: the new SEMA law and a 

sad update from Jon Saylor about the 
future of the Moonshine Rally that 
many of us have enjoyed over the 
years. 
 

As you read the Lugnut feel free to 
share any comments you have. It is 
after all my intent to make the 
newsletter useful and entertaining. 
�  
 

PBMC September Event  
Event leader and drivers needed 
 

A club sponsored driving event has 
been proposed for September. If 
possible, this could be brought up for 
discussion at the next meeting to see 
if there is any interest.  
 

Here is a brief overview. Leaving 
from Wilkesboro, NC on Hwy 268 a 
designated NC Scenic Highway, 
West towards Highway 321 
intersection (about 12 mi south of 
Blowing Rock), drive to West 
Jefferson, and return to N 
Wilkesboro.  This could be a 4-5 
hour event with stops along the way 
at Whippoorwill Village, Ft. 
Defiance, main street in Blowing 
Rock, etc. From there through Boone 
to Hwy 194 and on to West Jefferson 
for a late lunch or early dinner at 
Smokey Mountain BBQ;  Return 
then via Hwy 18, a curvy mountain 
road down to N Wilkesboro to the 
Brushy Mountain Smokehouse and 
Creamery for ice cream. Interested? 
 

£ 
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(Meeting notes) 
 
heard from Danny Jacob and 

Bobby Cox about  sharing our 
newsletter with the Catawba group.  
They indicated a willingness to 
contribute articles and there was no 
objection to adding names to the 
list. Thanks Bobby for joining us. 
We hope to do some rides together.  
Danny does a great job with the 
Lugnut, so we might as well share.  
  
Christmas will be here before you 
know it and we need to decide on a 
place for our club party.  I think the 
way to decide is for all the guys to 
adjourn early at the next meeting.  
We will go outside and BS about 
cars while the ladies pick a place, a 
date and any other details they 
deem appropriate.  I doubt any of 
the men will disapprove of this 
innovated delegation.   
 

Upcoming events were discussed 
including a Hill Climb in Banner 
Elk, Brits at the Battleship and a 
Fall Mt. tour organized by the 
NCMGCC for the first weekend in 
Oct.  If you wish to announce other 
stuff, send me an e-mail.   
 

David Graham also told us a  story 
about a fund raising tour in a 
Triumph Stag by a fellow from 
GB, raising money for post 
traumatic stress syndrome.  You 
missed a true story told from the 
heart if you were absent.  So hope 
to see you next month when the 
female members will decide all 
about Christmas and I will muck 
along with wit and enthusiasm. 
Safety Fast and happy motoring 

������������
 

 
 

GOF 85 Concord, NH  
by Corky Guenther 

 

 

Most of us 
do not 
know 
Corky and 
Priscilla 
Guenther. 
They are 
new  

members of the Catawba Valley 
British Car Club over in Hickory. 
However they recently undertook a 
drive in their MG TC to New 
Hampshire that turned out to be 
quite an adventure. I thought their 
account of the trip was interesting 
and wondered how many of us 
would dare to try that? dj   
 

We drove the TC to Concord, NH 
and the New England MGT register 
GOF Mark 85. We hadn’t had it on 
an extended outing since moving 
from Massachusetts back in 
September, 2007.  That means that 
we’d sort of forgotten how things 
work.   Every little sound, odor, 
shimmy and shake had us 
wondering “Did it do that before?  
Is this normal?  Are you sure?”   
Not that we didn’t have confidence 
in our “funny little car”, we’ve 
traveled over 50k miles with only 
one major incident – the crankshaft.  
And that’s not likely to happen 
again. 
 

Along with Dave and Kathy 
Ahrendt, we started out from 
Lenoir, NC,  picked up I-77 just 
north of Elkin, NC, then followed 
US 221 to Roanoke, VA where we 
stopped for lunch.   
 

When we returned to the cars, we 
discovered that the left rear tire was 
no longer round. We’ve had  
 
 

(See GOF 85 page 3, column 1) 
 

Jordan Lake Cool Car Show 
& Music Festival 
 

 
 

You’re invited!  Oct. 31st & Nov. 
1st  2009  (2 - Days  Sat/Sun) 
 

I would like to invite your car club to 
our festival this Fall for two days of 
fun and music. If you could include 
this in your newsletter and or post it 
on your calendar of events. 
�����  
 

Come see, experience cool cars, live 
music, arts & crafts, food, helicopter 
rides, nature walks, children’s 
activities, and much more!!! 
  

Location: Jordan Lake Farm  
(Adjacent to Jordan Lake, NC) 
1226 Marthas Chapel Rd. 
Apex, North Carolina 27523 
 

Invitation extended to all cool cars, 
families & friends. Costume theme 
on Saturday (Halloween):  farm 
animals 
 

Date: Oct. 31st & Nov. 1st  2009  
 

Time:  9:00 AM - 6:00 PM   
 

For VIP Parking Arrive between 9 - 
11 AM 
 

Info. Contact George (919) 475-1847 
or gfaget@gmail.com   
 
Website: www.jordanlakeartsandmusic.org 
 

 
 

£ 
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(GOF 85) 
 

this problem before so we carry 
two spares, though we’ve never 
used more than one. It’s strange, 
the “loss of air” events always 
seem to occur about 150 miles into 
a trip, this one being no exception.  
Anyway, after changing the tire we 
continued on I-81 to Winchester, 
VA where we stopped for the 
night.  Before retiring for the night 
we replaced the failed tube in the 
flat. 
 

  
 

The next day the Ahrendts left a 
few minutes ahead of us as they 
had to stop for petrol.  We said that 
we’d meet them at the station.  
While we finished packing up the 
TC we turned on Garmin to look 
for satellites and plugged it in to 
the power outlet.  That’s when I 
missed the first clue.  It should 
have beeped to signal the arrival of 
external power, but didn’t.  So, I 
spent several minutes trying to 
figure out what was awry with 
either the outlet or the cord – all to 
no avail.  So, finally I decided that 
we’d just let it run on batteries and 
figure out the problem later.  So, 
we strapped in and pulled the 
starter.  Problem found - duh, dead 
battery. We had used the 12V 
pump to inflate the new tube 
several times the night before, but 
that hardly seemed like enough use 
to completely drain the battery.  
The thought occurred that perhaps 
I’d left the ignition on overnight, 
but don’t know if that should have 
done it either.  At any rate, we 
called the Ahrendts who came back  

to our rescue. We tried push starting 
the car a couple of times but were 
unsuccessful.  Off then to the 
ubiquitous Wal-Mart for $10.00 
jumper cables.  Problem solved. 
 

We continued toward Concord 
without incident, stopping at 
Newburg, NY.  While on the way 
we recorded the all 5s on the 
odometer.  By the way, that 
indicated 69MPH is (according to 
Garmin) about 65 MPH which, 
courtesy of the 5-Speed, is achieved 
at about 2900 RPM.   
 

Day 3: With Priscilla driving part 
way, we arrived in Concord, again 
without incident. 
 

Thursday morning we headed to 
New Hampshire International 
Speedway owned by the same 
entity that owns Lowes Motor 
Speedway in Charlotte as well as 
several other tracks.  The MG T 
Register had arranged for a visit to 
the track.  It was a practice day for 
motorcycles so the road course was 
set up and we were allowed a 
parade lap during their lunch break.  
We first got a tour of the press box 
and garage facilities where we 
noticed in particular the electric 
“booties” used to keep the tires 
warm while the bikes are in the 
garage. 
 

There were several popular vote car 
displays and a photo contest during 
a GOF. First was the Early Bird, 
billed as “the Great Unwashed”, 
though a lot of participants these 
days arrive by trailer and are 
squeaky clean. 
 

Second, the First Timers display 
was for those cars not previously 
displayed at a GOF.   
 

Then, the main display where the 
cars are shown in classes, Pre-War,  
 

 

TC, TD, TF, Post War Variant 
(covers everything not a 2 seat 
roadster through 1955), Premier (the 
“Best of Show” class comprised of 
previous class winners) and a non 
voting class - Preservation (previous 
Premier winners).  There were  
several Pre-War entries which, 
because of their rarity, commanded 
attention.   An M-Type, a newly 
restored 4 seat J1, 2 unrestored J2s 
and a recently completed (3 weeks) 
J2 owned by a 92 year old who has 
owned the car for decades.  It was 
also converted to left hand drive early 
in its life, something the factory did 
not do in a roadster until the TD of 
1950. 
 

Additional activities were a low key 
Rally generally arranged to provide a 
tour of the area and this time a 
Funkana laid out in a parking lot, 
providing a timed test of driving 
skills. 
 

A special presentation was made by 
Bob & Lynne Douglas who were 
attending the GOF in their 1948TC 
which they drove from the southern 
most tip of South America to the end 
of the road closest to the North Pole 
in North America – a distance of 
some 26,000 miles! 
 

     
 

The GOF concludes with an awards 
banquet on Saturday night.  We 
received the Stelman Distance Award 
for the longest distance driven to the 
GOF in a T-Series car – 925 miles. 
 

 
(see GOF page 4,column 1) 
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(Gof 85) 
 

While at the GOF, we visited with 
many old friends which for us, has  
become the primary reason for 
attendance.  The TC is in the 
pickled – excuse me - preservation 
class so we don’t obsess with show 
preparations.  I do try to wash the 
road grime off.  Dave Ahrendt and 
I entered the Rally where, to our 
complete surprise, we placed first.   
 

 
 
Thus proving, as Dave says, even 
two blind squirrels can find a nut.  I 
also entered the Funkana where a 
misplaced reverse gear and a 
stalled engine ensured a place far 
down the list. 
 

We left Sunday morning and drove 
to Greencastle, PA a little over 500 
miles by interstate.  No problems 
were encountered. 
 

Monday we got back on I 81 and 
stayed until we reached Roanoke 
VA – stopping for fuel and meals 
of course.  From Roanoke we 
retraced our route to I-77.  We 
almost made it home.  About 35 
miles out I remarked to Priscilla 
that the TC was feeling kind of 
squirrelly and I wondered it we 
were getting a flat.  We pulled off 
to check and sure enough.  We’re 
really getting good at changing 
tires especially with our “Pit Crew” 
the Ahrendts. So after about 10 
minutes we were on our way.  No 
more incidents to home and rest. 
 

 

So that’s the trip, about 1900 miles 
altogether with 2 flats, not bad for a 
60 year old car. 
 

Note: The GOF (Gathering Of the 
Faithful)  is a meeting of the New 
England MGT-Register which is the 
national T-series MG organization  
( http://www.nemgtr.org).  There 
are usually two gatherings in a 
calendar year, one in the spring and 
one in the fall.  We've been going to 
them regularly since we got the TC 
on the road in June of 1990. 
 

Note: A "Funkanna" is a driving 
test of sorts with the course gates 
laid out in a parking lot with cones 
(or milk jugs in this case) around 
which the driver must maneuver.  
Gates are spaced fairly close 
together and there are usually "pull-
ins" and "reverse-ins" for lack of 
better terms.  All in all it is a low 
speed autocross. 
 

��������������������� ���
 

For more information about GOF or 
this report, Corky can be reached at 
corkandpris@charter.net.  
 

 
The view from the press box 

 

 
On the track 

 
The 7 M Type 

 

 
The HJ1, the 4 seat version 

 

 
 

A Restored J2 LHD 
 

From the website:  The New England MG 'T' 
Register is an international organization 
dedicated to the maintenance, preservation 
and enjoyment of T-Series and Vintage 
M.G.s. The Register supports the active use 
of these cars and encourages the exchange of 
technical, historical and social information 
through this web site and through the pages 
of its publication, The Sacred Octagon. 
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Triumph Trans-American 
Charity Drive    
 
(John Macartney’s visit with TCOC)   
 

By David Graham 
 

In June I had a phone call from 
Randy Cardoso who also owns a 
couple of Triumphs and belongs 
to the Triumph Club of the 
Carolinas (TCOC).  We talked 
about John Macartney’s 
upcoming visit as a part of the 
Triumph Trans-American 
Charity Drive (TTACD).  This 
drive supports Charities in the 
United Kingdom , USA and 
Canada that assist people who 
have contracted Post Traumatic 
Stress Disorder (PTSD).  You 
can follow John’s progress on 
the drive at 
www.triumphtransamerica.org.uk .  
  

 Randy and Jack McGahey were 
planning to meet John and the 
Georgia Triumph Association 
(GTA) on July 7th to run the Tail 
of the Dragon and escort John 
back to the Charlotte area for the 
TCOC dinner meeting on the 
8th.  I sent Jack a note asking to 
join them and subsequently 
discovered that Jack could not 
make the trip and Randy’s 
Spitfire had broken, leaving him 
also unable to go.  In the end, it 
was my wife Janet, Brian 
Huneycutt and me, who set out 
on the journey. 
  

We met Brian and his 1976 
Spitfire on the morning of the 
7th.  Brian led the way since he 
had said something about hoping 
to keep up.  He ran at the speed 
limit (65 MPH) and above with 
ease even though the car does 
not have overdrive.   
 

Unfortunately, Brian’s Spitfire 
made a noise about ¾ of the way 

into the trip and Brian wisely 
pulled over. The car had 
destroyed a water pump and 
clutch fan and done no favors to 
the fan blade.  Brian was able to 
secure a roll back to tow him 
and help locating parts and a 
repair shop.  He made it back 
home in the wee hours of the 
next morning, but missed out on 
the trip to the Dragon. 
  

We met John and Ashford Little 
(GTA) in Robbinsville NC, just 
south of the Tail of the Dragon.  
With his prior experience, 
Ashford led us through the 
Dragon in his TR6 and I found it 
a blast. We actually went a bit 
beyond the end of the Dragon 
and then looped back through 
the Dragon again. We stopped at 
Deal’s Gap, a service 
station/restaurant, where we 
viewed the tree (known as the 
Tree of Shame) with all the 
damaged parts collected from 
the Dragon. While we were 
there, Ashford obtained some 
Dragon decals for our cars. 
  

Ashford left us at this point and 
we went on to Arden, NC to 
spend the night. Thank you, 
Ashford, for escorting John from 
Atlanta and all of us through the 
Dragon. We had planned to run 
a couple of hours on the Blue 
Ridge Parkway the next day but 
a good rain storm changed our 
minds and we headed home. We 
gave John’s Stag some minor 
adjustment that afternoon and 
then escorted him to the TCOC 
dinner. A full house of over 40 
people awaited us there.  We had 
a great buffet dinner and John 
talked to us all about his life and 
the challenges of PTSD.  We left 
John in the care of Steve Ward. 

We found John to be a 
delightful person with a most  
interesting life and a passion for 
the charities he is asking us to 
support.  We were fortunate to 
have some one-on-one time with 
John and talk to him regarding 
the ignorance that exists about 
who gets PTSD and how to treat 
it.  What shocked me the most 
was that, not only do a large 
number of non-military people 
contract this disease, but that so 
few are schooled in how to treat 
it, including our available 
military physicians.  John told 
the story of giving a small talk 
about his experiences with 
PTSD at Watkins Glenn and 
having a former New York City 
policeman come up to him and 
say “you mean there is a cure for 
this?”.  He had a very similar 
experience at the TCOC dinner.  
These are, in my opinion, 
charities that deserve our 
support.  The charity in the USA 
is Sidran Institute in Baltimore 
Md. www.sidran.org Check 
www.triumph.transamerica..org.
uk for all the details and to read 
John’s account of his travels.  
Thank you John, for a great two 
day experience!  We will be 
following your trip through the 
website.  
 

Following are some interesting 
local pictures of the Stag marque 
 

The first is of the GTA TR6, 
John's Stag and my Stag along 
the Blue Ridge Parkway,  
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This picture is of the two 
Sapphire Blue Stags at my 
house.  
 

The final picture is of John and 
his car also at my house.  
 

 
 

Let me know if you have 
questions. 
 

Note: David is the Vice 
President of the Piedmont 

British Motor Club, a member of 
Member TCOC and director of  
Director TSC-USA 
 

����
����
����
����
� ���
 

For more information you may 
contact David at 
grahamda@ymail.com   
 

£ 
  

 

Here is the club business card designed and proposed 
by Beth Lunney. Beth shared her design idea for input 
with the club by email in late July. Hopefully by the 
time of the August meeting the new business cards 
will be available for distribution by club members at 
future car shows and to other British Car enthusiasts. 
Thank you, Beth. 
 

 

 
 

 
The MGC 
By Mark Saylor 
 

I've written a 2-page article 
about the MGC for use in a 
future issue of The Log Book, 
the newsletter of the MG Drivers 
Club.  
 
Mark A. Saylor is the Editor of 
American MGC Register 
 

The MGC is a car that to this 
day evokes more emotion and 
debate than any other model that 
left the gates at Abingdon.  
Doomed by poor planning and 
execution, underdevelopment 
during its brief production run, 
internal politics, bad relations 
with the motoring press, and 
almost no marketing, it lasted 
only 2 years with a production 
run of a mere 9002 cars. 
 

 

 
 

The MGC was compared to two 
great cars of that era – the 
Austin-Healey 3000 and the 
MGB – and was found to be 
lacking.  It didn’t have the 
performance of the former, and 
lacked the “sportiness” of the 
latter.  But one only needs to 
look at the two factory MGC GT 
“Sebring” aluminum-alloy 
bodied race cars, “Mabel” and 
“Romeo”, otherwise known by  
 

 
 

their English registration 
numbers MBL 546E and RMO 
699F (see above), to see the true 

potential of the MGC.  They 
were more than a match for 
anything in their class and 
proudly represented the MG 
marque at such legendary venues 
as the Targa Florio, Nurburgring 
and Sebring.  One can only 
imagine what they would have 
been able to do if they had raced 
at Le Mans. 
 

 
 

Fast forward to today.  The 
MGC enjoys a “cult” status 
among the MG fraternity.  
Owners and enthusiasts are able 
to look past its initial 
shortcomings and see a superb 
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grand-touring car that with a few 
modifications, like those done 
by the Downton (who’s “Stage 
3”, or in Downton-speak the 
“Triple Carburetor Conversion 
No. 45” package is shown here) 
and Nicholson tuning firms 
during the car’s production run, 
is capable of dramatically 
improved performance and 
handling. An MGC is more than 
capable of taking you from 
home to show and back, while 
still keeping up with the pace of 
today’s traffic.   It offers you the 
performance of an AH 3000, 
while sharing many parts with 
the MGB, giving you a rare car 
without the prices rare cars often 
command. But that may not be 
the case for much longer….. 
 

 
(poster courtesy of Hermann Egges) 
 

It is this rarity that has saved 
many an MGC.  Many have 
been restored from rust buckets 
to show-winning condition 
because of it.   The majority of 
the MGC-specific body shell 
parts have been NLA for quite 
some time and for this reason 
owners have gone to tremendous 
lengths (and through tremendous 
amounts of $$$) to revive a car 
that had it been a MGB would 
have resulted in a new body 

shell – not an option for the 
MGC – or a trip to the breakers!  
One owner even used a Heritage 
BGT shell to restore his MGC 
GT, as seen below. 
 

 
 

This is why an estimated 2500 to 
3000 MGCs are still in existence 
– quite impressive given the low 
production amount and almost 
40 years of use!    That the MGC 
was marketed only in Europe, 
North America and the UK 
during its production run has 
also led to many cars being 
saved from a certain death, as 
now reside in Australia, New 
Zealand, South Africa and 
elsewhere, where they have been 
restored and are enjoyed by their 
owners and highly sought after 
by others. 
 

Thankfully, due to the support 
and persistence of many 
suppliers in the UK, US and 
Europe, more MGC parts are 
available now than ever before.   
Also, MGC owners tend to be a 
tight-knit bunch who will go out 
of their way to help someone 
else put or keep their MGC on 
the road, whether that means 
help restoring the car, sourcing a 
part or providing invaluable 
technical advice. 
 

The American MGC Register 
(AMGCR) was formed in 1980 
by Tom Boscarino to support the 
MGC and its owners.  Its 
primary purpose at the time was 
to share information and obtain 

parts for the car, many of which 
were NLA at the time.  
Thankfully, due to the 
persistence of many suppliers in 
the UK, US and Europe, more 
MGC parts are available now 
than were available when the 
Register was formed. 
 

The primary objective of the 
AMGCR is still relevant, despite 
the arrival of the Internet and 
with it, eBay.  The Register and 
its members help disseminate 
information for the repair, 
restoration, maintenance, 
modification and overall 
enjoyment of the MGC and to 
aid in the location of spare parts 
and cars for sale.   Most 
members know that if they need 
a part for their MGC, someone 
in the Register has it or can help 
source it.  And Register 
members will go out of their 
way to help another member put 
or keep their car on the road.   
 

Admit it – now you want an 
MGC!  Well, find a Register 
member or MGC owner at a 
show near you!  Chances are he 
or she will know where one is.  
Or simply contact the Chairman 
or Editor.  
 

And the best place to find an 
MGC owner is at the annual 
meet for the AMGCR – the 
CBA.  Otherwise known as the 
“the ‘C’ event of “Brutal 
Aggressives””, named after 
Chris Harvey’s description of 
the MGC in his book MG: The 
A, B and C.  Meets have been 
held in Pennsylvania, New York, 
Connecticut, Florida, California, 
Utah, South and North Carolina, 
Virginia, West Virginia, 
Tennessee, Washington DC, 
Oregon, Michigan, Ohio, 
Minnesota and Ontario, with the 
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1992 meet held in England to 
celebrate the car’s 25th 
anniversary.  This year’s meet 
will be held in Auburn, Indiana, 
with the 2010 meet scheduled 
for Asheville, North Carolina.  
The 2011 meet will be held in 
conjunction with MG2011 in 
Reno/Lake Tahoe. 
 

����������������� ���
 

Mark Saylor is the current Editor 
of the Register.  He resides in 
Collegeville, Pennsylvania.  He 
joined the Register in 1982 and 
has served as Editor since July 
2006.  Mark is the owner of a 
Pale Primrose MGC Roadster. 
 

There are more than 240 active 
members of the Register, of 
which 7 are either original 
owners of their cars or own cars  
 

that have been in the family 
since new.  They reside in 40 
states, Canada, England, France, 
Belgium and Germany. 
 

The dues are $25 per year, $30 
for outside the US, which 
entitles the members to quarterly 
issues of the Register’s 
newsletter, Now ‘C’ Here!, and a 
window decal. 
Join the American MGC 
Register and find out why the 
MGC is a Most Gratifying Car!   
Ownership of a MGC is not 
required, just enthusiasm! 
 

For more information bout the 
MGC marque or the MGC 
Register you can reach Mark at: 
Mark Saylor 807 Jona Circle, 
Collegeville, PA 19426 or  
215-964-4202 or    
email: mgcsaylor@verizon.net  
 

 
 

 
 
 

£

 

From the Website 
 

What is the AMGCR? 
 

The C Register was formed about 20 years ago to enable owners of the MG-C to be in contact with each other. 
This is done through the quarterly newsletter "Now 'C' Here!", and at our annual meetings, the "C Event of Brutal 
Aggressives" or CBA, hosted by members from around the US and Canada. 
The purpose of the AMGCR is to help in the dissemination of membership information, availability of parts and 
cars for sale, and technical data on repairs and modifications as well as the reproduction and sale of manuals, 
handbooks and regalia that make ownership and operation of the MG-C safer and of greater pleasure. 
However you enjoy your MG-C most, from showing it in car shows or entering it in competitive driving events, 
we invite you to join our membership. Membership is open to anyone who owns a MG-C or otherwise shares our 
interest in MG-Cs. Please complete the Application & Renewal Form to the right and mail it in at your 
convenience. 
Keith Sanders, Chairman 
 
 
 

SEMA law passed in NC An Update from Vance   
 

Hi Everyone,  
 

Just wanted to let you know the SEMA bill has been signed and is now law. Thanks to all those who helped.   
��������������������     
(Vance James resides in Hickory, NC.  For more information on this legislation and what it means to the classic 
car owner in North Carolina you can reach Vance at vancetj@charter.net).   
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Ever Notice these Universal Laws?  
 

Variation Law  - If you change lines (or traffic lanes), the one you were in will always move faster than the one 
you are in now (works every time). 
Law of Biomechanics - The severity of the itch is inversely proportional to the reach.  
Law of Probability -The probability of being watched is directly proportional to the stupidity of your act. 
Law of Random Numbers - If you dial a wrong number, you never get a busy signal and someone always 
answers. 
Law of Gravity -  Any tool, nut, bolt, screw, when dropped, will roll to the least accessible corner. 
Law of the Result - When you try to prove to someone that a machine won't work, it will. 
Law of Logical Argument - Anything is possible if you don't know what you are talking about. 
Wilson's Law of Commercial Marketing Strategy - As soon as you find a product that you really like, they w  
Law of Mechanical Repair - After your hands become coated with grease, your nose will begin to itch and you'll 
have to pee ill stop making it. 
 
 

SC Car Show    You’re invited 
 

 

   
 

Carolina 
British  
Classics III 

 

Sept 12, 2009  
 

Columbia , SC, 
Weston Lake, Just 
outside of Fort 
Jackson, SC 
 

2009 promises to be the biggest and best ever!  We're planning for 150 cars this year 
and larger crowds at our beautiful new location.  We also won't have the issues with 
late arrivals that we had last year! Come join Carolina British Classics III as a 
participant, visitor, or sponsor to have a great time and support a very worthy cause!!  
 

My name is Todd Smith and I am the vice-President of the British Car Club Midlands 
Centre.  I am also the show coordinator of our all British show named Carolina British 
Classics III.   I am asking if you would help us get the word out about our show.  
   

Thank you for your support, 
 ��

����	��
Vice President  
397-5556  or   alpine1963@aol.com�
�

�
Additional information on our web site: British Car Club Midlands Centre  or 
www.bccmc.com if that link does not work go to the CBC III page 
  

 

 

A Message from Clyde to the Members of the Piedmont British Motor Club  
 

I got a call from the Raleigh MG Club (Jim Latham) about the October Mountain trip : Dates are October 2-3-4.  
 

Host Motel: Best Western in Jefferson, N.C.1-800-221-8802, Tell them you are with the MG club.  
 

If you are going up Saturday for a Day trip you can meet up with this group in Blowing Rock-- they plan to leave 
Blowing Rock at 11:30 and go to Linville for lunch -after lunch they will ride the back roads back to West 
Jefferson. 
 

For more information please call Jim at 919-469-0470.  
 

���
�����������
�����������
�����������
��������   
For more information you can check the PBMC website for updates or contact Clyde at Hmga1622@wmconnect.com  
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Shenandoah Valley Trip 
September 12, 2009 
 

Piedmont British Motor Club 
Members are invited! 
�

PJ Lenihan is reporting that the 
TCOC, Triad Chapter is sponsoring 
a ride to the Shenandoah Valley on 
September 12, 2009. We met some 
of these folks at the recent club 
picnic at Doughton Park on the 
Blue Ridge Parkway last month. PJ 
will probably bring this up again at 
the club meeting later this month. 
He tells us that anyone from the 
western part of the state may wish 
to meet somewhere along the way, 
such as Roanoke or Natural Bridge. 
“I believe these joint venture events 
are great for area clubs,” he says. 
Everyone is invited. “Hope you can 
fit this into 
your schedule.” 

Trip itinerary as follows:   
 1.  Meet Saturday morning, 
September 12th at Walkertown 
Landing Shopping Center, corner 
of Highway 58 and 66 at 
McDonald's. DEPART from the 
shopping center at 8:00 a.m.   
 2.  We will travel US 220 into 
Roanoke to Rt 117 then to US 
Route 11 north.  
 3.  The Quality Inn in New Market 
Virginia has blocked off rooms for 
Sept 12 at a group rate of $70.00 
for standard room with two double 
beds and $75.00 for a king size 
bed. (The regular rate for a 
standard rooms $89.00) . You will 
need to make your own 
reservations and identify yourself 
as a Triumph club group member to 
get the reduced rate.  You can also 
Google the Quality Inn.  The phone 
number is 540-740-3141. 
4.  Tentative plans are to stop at 

 Natural Bridge -- There's a 1 hour 
walking tour for those who want to 
participate and then have lunch in 
Lexington which is 15 minutes 
away.  We will then proceed to 
New Market, Virginia which 
offers: caverns to explore, the 
battlefield park and museum, a 
drive through the country to get 
apples, a drive through an old 
covered bridge crossing the 
Shenandoah River.  

5.  We will be returning home on 
Sunday but activities are open. 
Note- New Market, Virginia is 230 
miles from Winston-Salem. 
  

For more information please 
contact: Roger and Dorothy 
Dellinger at 336-918-0658  email 
ddellinger@yadtel.net 
or you can call PJ, 336.768.7999 
office, 336.462.1147 mobile, or 
email  lawnvett@yahoo.com 

£ 
Now this really sounds like a challenge…. 
 

 
 

The Tarheel 500 is a non-
competitive touring rally for 
vintage sports cars and touring cars. 
Open to autos 1976 and back, 
restored or not, the Tarheel 500 
takes place over two days of 
driving fun on some of the best 
back roads North Carolina has to 
offer.  
 

Inspired by the low buck rallies in 
California and the old school 
European rallies, the Tarheel 500 
isn’t a fancy-schmancy affair. You 
won’t be served wine and cheese at 
a 5-star restaurant, or be offered a 
post-race massage at some resort 
spa. What we lack in automotive 
refinement, however, we make up 
for in passion and love for driving  
 

old cars like they were meant to be 
driven. Trailer queens need not 
apply; unless they want to get out 
of the grass and run with the rest of 
us. Got a car with a few oil and rust 
spots here and there? You’ll fit 
right in! Got a concours perfect 
show winner? Come on and run 
with us, you’ll have a great time 
and we’ll even offer you a beer at 
the motel!  
 

The rally starts at sea level in 
Southport, North Carolina. Next, 
the course winds its way through 
the Coastal Plain, to the Sandhills, 
finishing up the first day in the 
Uwharrie Mountains.  On day 2, 
the route passes through the 
Piedmont on its way to the Blue 
Ridge Mountains, to end  

the highest point on the East 
Coast…Mount Mitchell (6684 
feet). Finally, an afternoon dinner 
will be held at the Mount Mitchell 
Restaurant, atop the mountain. This 
will be a “spirited” rally, but no 
awards will be given to whoever 
arrives first. 
 
Even though this isn’t a 
competitive rally, the challenge is 
still there to drive 30-plus year old 
automobiles 500 miles across the 
state. This will be an all weather 
rally, come rain, sleet or snow! 
We’re setting early October as a 
start date since the weather will be 
a bit cooler and the leaves are not 
quite yet in full color. Hopefully 
we’ll have the mountain roads  
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mostly to ourselves. The route 
travels NC Highways and 
secondary roads, with a gravel 
section thrown in here and there for 
good measure. Rarely does the 
route travel on a US highway. 
These roads are lightly used and 
will allow for a ‘backroads’ feel all 
the way from the coast to the 
mountains. ������ ��  
 
UPDATE!  The Entry Fee has been 
waived!  
I've decided to waive the entry fee for  
the Tarheel 500.  What this means to the 
teams is simply that they will be 
responsible for their hotel room on 
Saturday night and each entrant will pay 
for their own dinner on Sunday at the  
 

Mount Mitchell Restaurant. I will still be 
making reservations at the halfway point 
hotel for teams.  I'll still need a headcount 
by September 3rd so I can reserve the 
rooms.  Also, there won't be a rally pack 
this year since the entry fee is waived; but 
I'll still be getting some stickers made.  
Tee shirts are in the works too, hopefully 
those will happen.  
 
Friday night accommodations  
Some folks have expressed an interest in 
finding a hotel for Friday night the 2nd.  I 
called a local hotel, The Inn at River Oaks, 
and they quoted us a price of $80.  Visit 
their website and if you like it give them a 
call.  It's a nice local hotel that's been there 
for years.  If you want something more 
modern, there is also a Hampton Inn in 
Southport as well.  
Miscellanea  

I've received some email from folks asking 
if they can join the rally along the way.  
While I'd love for them to experience the 
route I've put together in its entirety, I've 
never been one to exclude folks.  So sure, 
the more the merrier!  Also, some folks 
have asked if their 1978 model can run in 
the rally, or their 1980.  The answer is if 
your car's body style is identical or damn 
similar to the 1976 model, then sure, come 
along!  The goal is to recreate a classic car 
rally from the 70's, so if your car looks 
1970's or back, no problem.  
Please email me if you have any 
questions! christen2002@gmail.com 
I'll need a head count before Sept. 3rd so 
I can make final reservations and dinner 
arrangements.  So if you want in on the 
first ever Tarheel 500, email me ASAP!!!  

 
£ 

 

Meet the Organizer 
�

Hi Danny,  
 

I've been interested in cars since I was a little girl. I always loved American muscle cars and European sports and touring 
cars when I was growing up.  
 

My first car was a 1975 Volkswagen Beetle. It had an automatic transmission and fuel injection, which for a bug, was two 
strikes against it right there. But it was with Volkswagens that I learned how to work on cars. I'm a big fan of history, and 
when I looked at old pictures of these cars, it was always involved a rally or a race. So the images of these cars in their 
element were burned into my brain.  
 

Now, fast forward 15 years later and I got re-bitten with the car bug. This time, I decided to keep to my German car roots 
and look for either a BMW 2002 or a Porsche 912. It took me a while, but I found a 1972 BMW 2002Tii in pretty good 
shape. And, the best thing is, I drove her home! Driving an old sports car on a nice evening seems to make all of one's 
troubles inconsequential.  
 

On a BMW 2002 forum, I saw a post by a member who participated in something called The Snowball Rally. From a 
video it looked awesome! Even better, there was another rally, The California Melee. But many of the tours and runs I see 
are often model specific, put on by their respective clubs. The trouble is, these are in California and Nevada!! I certainly 
don't want to drive my 1972 car to California! So I wanted to do a run that was by definition open to all makes and the 
next best thing get something similar started here on the East Coast.  
 

I thought about it for quite a while and came up with a 2 day journey from the lowest point in NC to the highest point in 
the Eastern half of the US, Mount Mitchell. And with that, the Tarheel 500 was born. I've spent many days pouring over 
maps coming up a route I liked. Then I went out and drove it to check road conditions and the 'fun factor' so that it would 
be both enjoyable and challenging for folks on the rally. The route is not so twisty down here in the Coastal Plain, but the 
route is scenic and absolutely fun to drive. And of course in the sandhills, piedmont, and mountains, the roads are 
awesome! I'm hoping that this event will turn into a 'must-do' for all classic sports car owners on the East Coast. I'm 
certainly open for help and advice, since the goal is a fun drive and meeting folks who share similar interests.  
 

�����	��������	����
�

For more information you can check the PBMC website for updates or contact Christen at christen2002@gmail.com  
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I bought some 1943 Autocar magazines. Amazing advertising related to the war in these magazines. ��������
 

You can contact Hermann Egges at Thorbeckelaan 49 9665 CB OUDE PEKELA THE NETHERLANDS or email a e-mail h.egges@hetnet.nl   
 

 
 

 
 

  
 
 



 13 

Moonshine Rally update 
 

Last fall’s rally and this year’s Moonshine Rally 
both had wrecks. In my opinion, in both cases, 
the drivers were not paying attention to what they 
were supposed to be doing and showing their 
behinds.  Thankfully no one outside the rally was 
involved otherwise me, the Town of Elkin, the 
Triad Austin-Healey Club and everyone else that 
helped work the rally could have been sued.  I 
will be 76 before the next Moonshine will be held 
so this late in life I don't need to be sued.  
However we (the Triad Austin-Healey Club) are 
planning a Fall Leaf tour to start in Elkin on Oct. 
24th.  This will end at our place for an old time 
chicken stew. You and your club are invited.  
 

Next spring we may have a mountain tour of 
some kind to start in Elkin like the rallies did.  I'll 
keep you informed.      
 

����������������������������������������� �������
 

For more information, check the PBMC website 
for updates or you can contact Jon at 
���������	
����
��� ��  

 
 

 
Club Officers 
 

President - PJ Lenihan  ���������	��
��� � 
 

Vice President - David Graham grahamda@ymail.com   
 

Secretary - Denice Thompson denice@conninc.com  
 

Treasurer - Nancy Causey jncausey@roadrunner.com  
  
Historian - Karen Hollar  hmga1622@wmconnect.com  
 

Website - Beth Lunney beth@lunney.us  
 

Newsletter - Danny Jacob – mgb_mga@yahoo.com  
 
Website - piedmontbritishmotorclub.com 
 
 

Club Email -  piedmontbritishmotorclub@yahoo.com 
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Club Birthdays 
 

Dick Lunney 5th  
Jim Brown  10th  
Sue Colbourne 11th  
Vance James 16th  
Denice Thompson 25th

 

�

 

 ����� 

 
 

Like British Cars? 
Consider joining 

the Piedmont British Motor Club 
 

We are a local club located in the northwestern part of 
North Carolina, dedicated to keeping our cars on the 
road and having fun along the way. For more 
information: 
 

Visit our website at piedmontbritishmotorclub.com 
or 

Email us at piedmontbritishmotorclub@yahoo.com 
  

 

The Rockin' Road 
Hillclimb at Eagle's Nest  
 

Funny thing about life, it does 
not come packaged as a 
Christmas gift would to a 10 
year old. More often it unravels 
in ways that are not at first 
glance exciting or likely to be 
fun. 
 

Such was my reaction to an 
email invitation from Bobby 
Cox to drive with him and some 
friends up to the race at Eagle’s 
Nest near Banner Elk, NC. 
Since I am not a natural fan of 
car races or jazzed up cars 
themselves, the idea of a 
morning and afternoon 
watching loud, speeding cars 
was not particularly interesting 

to me. Then I got another email 
from PJ Lenihan over in 
Winston Salem telling me he 
was planning to drive through 
North Wilkesboro on Highway 
421 up the mountain to Banner 
Elk. Ok, any time a drive is 
mentioned my ears perk up and 
that started me wondering. Is it 
possible the rain and clouds 
might clear up for one day and 
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make planning such a drive 
possible much less enjoyable? 
Then Bobby Cox emailed me 
again that his group was 
planning to make the trip more 
interesting from the Hickory 
area by taking a route along 
Shull’s Mill Road near Boone 
before taking Highway 105 
back into Banner Elk. Ok, that 
really started my head buzzing 
with excitement. I could 
imagine the fun: a caravan of 
cars, a bunch of guys and a 
twisting, turning new road to 
explore.  
 

Well first things first… 
According to Bobby’s plans 
they were leaving Hickory at 
7:30 AM. Yeah, right! I’m 
going to make a 1½ hour drive 
starting around 6AM for this? 
Hell, I’m retired and lazy, so 
gimme a break. I just ain’t that 
motivated… at least not since 
my old army drill sergeants got 
us out of bed at 0400 by 
throwing GI cans and kicking 
over racks. Anyway, PJ’s more 
civil invitation, passing through 
here about 8:30, seemed more 
palatable.  
 

And, so it was, that about 8:30, 
just as planned, PJ from 
Winston-Salem and Gary 
Edwards from Kernersville 
arrived at the appointed meeting 
place and we proceeded up 421 
toward Boone. PJ was driving 
his 1975 rubber bumper, top 
down of course, with Miss 
Claire carefully strapped in. 
Gary was following in in his 
1970 MGB GT with his wife. It 
was immediately obvious that 
the MG gods were smiling on 
us once again. The weather was 
startlingly beautiful and cool. It 
only got better as we got up the 
 

 
 

mountain and into Boone. PJ 
needed gas so we pulled into a 
convenience store there at 
Bamboo Creek Road. I circled 
the pumps and pulled around to 
the far side. As I got out of my 
car Gary suddenly said, “oh no, 
you have a problem,”  pointing 
at my rear tire which suddenly 
went flat as a pancake, even as 
we both watched.  
 

 
 

I couldn’t believe it. Just a 
moment before we had been 
blasting along at 60 MPH up the 
mountain road and now the tire 
failed. I felt lucky and mad at 
the same time. The next few 
minutes got even more 
frustrating. I pulled the bottle 
jack from the trunk and it was 
obvious, with a flat tire, the jack 
would not fit under the car at 
any lifting point that would get 
the tire off the ground. I felt like 
an idiot. 
 

While I was standing there 
thinking about plan B, PJ 
stepped away from his car at the 
pump for a moment to 
commiserate and suddenly 
about 2 gallons of gasoline  
spewed from his car’s over 
filled tank. So, was this going to 
be a Laurel and Hardy 

misadventure after all? While 
PJ quickly returned to his own 
debacle, Gary asked if maybe 
his OEM jack might solve my 
problem. Hell yes I thought 
especially since I had no other 
options except to beg the 
tourists standing around to help 
me lift the car up somehow. 
Well I chocked the wheels and 
we got the damn tire changed 
even though it occurred to me 
what would happen if the spare 
was flat too.  
 

Anyway, with me now hot and 
sweaty and in a bummed-out 
state, our little trio started up 
Bamboo Road again. This short 
twisting and turning road to 
Highway 321 and Blowing 
Rock is the back way across 
Boone and would be highly 
problematic for MGs during the 
Boone winters is my advice. 
From Blowing Rock we took 
Highway 221 toward Linville 
and Banner Elk. If any of you 
are familiar with this area, it is 
the road where Grandfather 
Mountain is located. For those 
who don’t know, at 5,946 feet 
above sea level, Grandfather 
Mountain, long a private family 
owned tourist attraction became 
one of North Carolina’s newest 
state parks in 2008. 
 

Also, for any of you still 
unaware, Highway 221 between 
Blowing Rock and Linville is a 
great road to run. Except for the 
occasional thrill-killing Florida 
tourist who takes its climbs and 
twisting curves at 15-20 MPH 
in the family saloon, it is a nice 
test for car and driver if you are 
lucky. 
 

By the time we got to Banner 
Elk, Bobby Cox had called on 
the cell and shamed me into 
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coming on in for the Eagle’s 
Nest races. So there we were. 
The short drive from Banner 
Elk to the Eagle’s Nest is also 
quite scenic. It passes by the 
airport which made me wonder 
how small jets landed and took 
off again on a runway that 
looked like some rich guy’s 
driveway with mountains at 
both ends! The 2 miles from the 
entrance up to the race area was 
a spectacular drive itself. I just 
kept wondering how they make 
this drive during the winter. 
But, that assumes some of the 
incredible homes; owners deem 
to live there during those long, 
cold and snowy winter months 
when Florida becomes 
temporarily inhabitable again. 
 

If you’ve never been to Eagles 
Nest, it’s worth a try to get in. 
I’m sure the gatekeeper would 
keep most of us out, but 
Saturday we were asked a few 
polite questions and directed to 
an area set aside for our “show 
cars.” No admission, no parking 
fee, we three drove right 
through the staging area lined 
with competition cars where 
their drivers, fussy mechanics 
and family members were just 
lounging around. 
 

As we parked you could hear 
the screaming engines down 

below a retaining wall as cars 
left the starting line and shifted 
gears racing the clock up the  
 

 
 

winding course. PJ rightly noted 
this was a much more 
dangerous course than VIR 
because there were no safety 
barriers or grassy areas to make 
driving errors anything but a 
complete disaster. You miss a 
turn and most times your 
choices quickly include a stone 
wall, the mountain or the empty 
air space beyond the road. I 
know. Between timing trials, 
during lunch, officials let us 
drive the course. I heard one 
driver that morning had 
managed the course in 93 
seconds. Well I didn’t think to 
time myself, but that fellow 
would get no competition from 
me. Besides, PJ rode along in 
my car so I decided his state of 
mind was just too fragile to 
alarm him by testing the course 
outright. 
 

After a great mountain BBQ 
lunch and friendly conversation 
with our friends it was time to 

head back home and mow the 
grass which had been growing 
at an alarming rate during the 
recent rains. The trip back 
through the small town of 
Banner Elk and 105 into Boone 
was nice too. Even the tourist 
traffic in Boone did not get my 
blood pressure up. As usual in 
these reports, I like to tell you 
my car performed flawlessly on 
the trip home. So why does she 
continuously drive me to the 
edge of anxiety and frustration 
then turns so nice afterward is 
my question. 
 

I got home in time to mow the 
grass even though the 
temperature and the humidly of 
North Wilkesboro was 
overwhelming compared to the 
cool mountain temps I had just 
left. As it turned out, we had 
only that one day of nice 
weather. Later in the evening 
around 10PM, holy-hell broke 
loose. Rain came down in 
sheets to rival any hurricane I 
could recall. So everything 
worked out for the best that 
Saturday. I had a nice drive, 
enjoyed the races and got my 
yard mowed even though it was 
not wrapped up as a Christmas 
present at first.  
 

£

                                                                                  
Let’s close with a little humor from Larry the Cable Guy * 
 

A day without sunshine is like night. 
 
If you think nobody cares, try missing a couple of 
payments.  
 
On the other hand, you have different fingers 
 
A clear conscience is usually the sign of a bad memory 

Support bacteria. They're the only culture most people 
have. 
 
Change is inevitable, except from vending machines. 
 
Remember, half the people you know are below average  
. 
OK, so what's the speed of dark? 

 
Submitted by Nancy Causey 


